Last Meeting Minutes
April 6, 2015
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The meeting was called to order by President Myra Simmons at 7:00PM with 13 people in attendance. Two new prospective master gardeners, James Kelly and Julien Aklei, joined our meeting and plan to take the Master Gardeners Course this fall. 

Secretary’s report
A motion to accept the minutes from the last meeting as posted on the web page was made by Helen Yater, seconded by Kathy Walker, and it carried.

Treasurer’s report
The treasurer’s documents are in the hands of the auditor. Kathy Walker, treasurer, stated that we had a balance in our account as of Feb. 27, 2015, of $3502.43. Two dues have been deposited since that balance and two dues were submitted at the meeting.  A motion to accept this report was made by Myra Simmons, seconded by Bill Walker, and it carried. 
Old Business
Fruit trees, sold as a fund raiser each year, will arrive at the Court House on April 7, 2105.  We will have 136 trees this year and an option will be to buy wraps to cover the plants and help prevent insect damage.  They are four to five feet tall.  The trees you have ordered can be picked up at the Court House.   Chuck Talbott will deliver three trees to Hometown Elementary.  A paper will accompany the trees that explains how to plant, water, and prune them.
Master Gardeners Gene Duncan and Igor Kappel will be issued their name tags.

Putnam County Master Gardeners have been asked to plant flowers around the flag pole at Valley Park.  Volunteers are needed to help.

Myra Simmons mentioned that approximately 200 garden planter cards were made up; many were sold at the Home Show.  She has twenty left to take to the Putnam County Fair this year.  The card tells when and how to plant.

 Bobby Carter has gotten a lot of coconut fibers from Gritt’s Greenhouse again this year.  Most have been delivered to the high tunnels but he has several packs stored at his place. These packs still have a lot of nutrients left in them even though they have been used.  To buy a pack like them would cost about  $35. 
Bobby Carter and Bill Walker rented a 17 foot U-Haul truck and went to Morgantown to pick up some of the free 4”x4”x12 ft. treated timbers that they have as surplus at the WVU farm.  They were able to bring back 144 timbers.  Forty went to Hometown to replace the ones that were borrowed by Confidence to rebuild their beds.  Thirty-five were delivered to the Court House for the Adult Drug Program Garden (see below).  The rest are stored at Bobby Carter’s place.  If a Master Gardener needs some of these timbers for their raised beds, contact Bobby.  It cost about $500 (truck rental and gas) to get these timbers but they are worth nearly $3000.  Confidence has given us a check for $200 to help recover the cost of getting the timbers they used.  The remainder of the expenditure can come from the Putnam County Master Gardener’s budget money for high tunnels which was approved at a previous meeting.
Bobby Carter also mentioned that some of these timbers which were picked up last year and stored at Poca High School are now missing. 

Kathy Walker mentioned to the group that Austin Walker is doing an Eagle Scout project at the Winfield Courthouse.  This project was requested by Judge Joseph Reeder and consists of four raised beds to be constructed behind the Courthouse.  It will be called the Putnam County Adult Drug Program Garden. The purpose is to give the participants a way to learn the life skill of gardening.  The produce from the garden will not only be used by the participants but some will be given to community cupboards as well. 
New Business
Congratulations to the team who made the West Teays High Tunnel Project a big success!  A plaque was presented by Dr. Mirjuana Bulatovic-Danilovich, State Extension Specialist at West Virginia University, to Master Gardener President Myra Simmons in behalf of all those who contributed to the success of the project at West Teays. 
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The next State Master Gardeners Conference will be held on April 15, 16, and 17, 2016, at the Fairgrounds in Fairlea, WV, near Lewisburg.
Steve Beckelhimer made a really nice poster showing the various pins available to Master Gardeners who have achieved certain landmarks in their volunteer service.  The group decided that the year pins that are to be awarded to the Putnam County Master Gardeners will be paid for out of our budget.  Bobby Carter made that motion, it was seconded by Roberta Farmer, and the motion carried unanimously. 
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Chuck Talbott was given the floor:

1. He passed on his congratulations to the Putnam County Master Gardeners for their hard work in getting the high tunnels ready this season.  He has a goal to get high tunnels at all of the elementary schools in Putnam County.
2. At the Confidence High Tunnel, after the soil was found to be contaminated, the old soil was removed and the old timbers used to make the raised beds were also removed. The chemicals the old timbers were treated with were the source of the soil contamination.  New beds were made using the timbers stored at Hometown and new soil placed in them;  the soil base was the coconut fibers donated by Gritt’s Greenhouse and then topped off using Miracle Grow soil.  The latter were purchased by the parents at Confidence, a project led by a dedicated mother of one of the Confidence students.  Mrs. Easter, a teacher at Confidence, is the driving force behind their high tunnel.  Her husband, two sons, and a few volunteers did all the work to renew the beds.  The Kids then put in the strings to mark the squares, put in the seeds, and the high tunnel is now fully planted.  Bobby Carter and Bill Walker delivered the timbers and coconut fibers to Confidence. 
3. West Teays had a cat problem. (See meeting minutes from January for details.) As a result, West Teays Project Chairman Gene Duncan led the charge to get the beds covered with plastic. Planting this season has been accomplished by using several hundred plastic pots and two liter bottles that were cut and drilled by the students, filled with soil, and planted.  A lot of flowers for Mothers Day were the staple crop and they are doing well.  Chuck mentioned that this project seamed dismal at first but the leadership by Gene and the dedication of the teachers and students have rescued this effort.

4. Hometown High Tunnel is also doing well.  Planting was spearheaded by Bobby Carter, Chuck Talbott, Sharon Bailey and one parent.  (Remember, all High Tunnel Chairpersons need to encourage the parents to get involved.)  Hometown also plans to have a senior’s bed and a community bed, projects that will involved the 5th graders.
5. The George Washington staff has pretty much become self governing.  They know what they are doing.  Bobby Carter and Bill Walker delivered coconut fibers to GW but they decided they didn’t want them.  These fibers packs are now available for use elsewhere – and some will be used at the Adult Drug Program Garden at the Winfield Courthouse.

6. Rock Branch Elementary is interested in putting in a high tunnel.  A project grant that Chuck Talbott wrote for Hometown is being used as a model for the one at Rock Branch. This is a $5900 grant given by Lowes. 

7. Kathy Walker has accepted the job of AmeriCorps volunteer for Putnam County that Scott Byars formerly had. Scott is now the new Putnam county 4-H leader.  Bill Walker, Kathy’s husband, will also be involved in the AmeriCorps work, which is in support of the Farm to School Program, a program conceived by the Child Nutrition Group.
8. Chuck Talbott and Kathy Walker attended a meeting in Point Pleasant put on by the Department of Agriculture. The main topic of discussion was the potato farming project.  Individual farmers are signing up to grow potatoes and all expenses will be paid for except for the farmer’s tractor and labor.  They want farmers to dedicate from one to five acres for this project.  If the Farm to School Project gets involved, Kathy Walker will be helping out.

9. Kathy Talley has written a grant that will be sent in on the 10th of April.  This two year grant is for the Food Safety Program.  The monies will be used to help school teachers and kitchen workers to know how to safely prepare food for the children, it will provide food prep stations, supply hardware needed to prepare food, and will include tasty recipes -- an example is kale chips. 
10. Chuck mentioned another fact about the fruit tree sales.  By selling the trees with the protective wrapping at $5 apiece, the profit could reach $700.

11. Chuck is also working on food safety.  He has made up “Wanted Posters” for use in the schools to teach kids about pests.  The Ten Most Wanted Insects and The Ten Most Wanted Diseases posters will be handed out.  He passed around an example poster during the meeting.  IPM (Integrated Pest Management) practices will be emphasized.  Bug prisons and magnifying glasses will be handed out so the kids can hunt down and catch bad bugs.  Butterfly nets and sticky traps will also be provided so they can catch other creatures.  The 5th graders will be designated as official Pest Detectives.  Smart boards (an electronic blackboard) will be used to educate the kids, an idea developed by Nadine Perry, our Technology Guru.
12. Master Gardeners interested in helping with harvests should contact Chuck Talbott.  There should be one volunteer per 5 to 8 children.  Kathy Walker also needs to know when the harvests are planned so she can coordinate the effort to make sure the schools are not all harvesting on the same day.  Exciting things are happening in our community!

Bobby Carter mentioned the Welch’s Jelly Grant. I have no idea what that is all about, so stay tuned.

Steve Beckleheimer mentioned that the Cabell County Master Gardeners has a web page. Click here: http://cabellcountymastergardeners.com
Next Meeting
The next meeting will be in June and the details will be announced on the web page.
At 8:09 PM, the meeting was adjourned.
